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CITY OF GARDNER     IN CITY COUNCIL 

 
Regular Meeting of the City Council was held remotely on Monday evening, June 7, 2021. 
  

CALL TO ORDER 
 

Council President Kazinskas called the meeting to order at 7:30 o’clock p.m.  
 

CALL OF THE ROLL 
 

City Clerk Titi Siriphan called the Roll of Members. Eleven (11) Councillors were present 
including Councillors James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, 
Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Elizabeth Kazinskas, Judy 
Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh.   
 

OPENING PRAYER 
 

President Kazinskas led the Council in reciting the Opening Prayer. 
 

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
 

President Kazinskas led the Council in reciting the “Pledge of Allegiance”. 
 

OPEN MEETING RECORDING & PUBLIC RECORDS ANNOUNCEMENT 
 

President Kazinskas announced that pursuant to Governor Baker’s March 12, 2020 Order 
Suspending Certain Provisions of the Open Meeting Law, G.L. c. 30A, §20, and the Governor’s 
March 15, 2020 Order imposing strict limitation on the number of people that may gather in 
one place, this meeting of the Gardner City Council will be conducted via remote participation 
and broadcast live on Gardner Educational Television, Channel 8, and on the City’s YouTube 
Channel. The audio or video recording, transcript, or other comprehensive record of 
proceedings will be posted on the City’s website as soon as possible after the meeting.  She 
added that since the meeting is being conducted via Zoom, that all votes taken would be by 
roll call and asked Councillors to raise their hands to be recognized.  

 
READING & ACCEPTANCE OF MINUTES 

 

President Kazinskas announced that there were no minutes presented. They will be taken up 
at the next meeting. 
 

PUBLIC HEARINGS 
 
#10442 
President Elizabeth Kazinskas opened the Public Hearing on the Petition by National Grid and 
Verizon New England, Inc., to install 1 Jointly Owned Pole on Connors Street beginning at a 
point approximately 299 feet north of the centerline of the intersection of City Hall Ave and 
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Connors Street and continuing approximately 26 feet in an east direction. Installing pole 1-50 
in city ROW in order to remove primary span between pole 1, pole 2, and pole 1-1. 
 
The President announced that Robert Williams a representative of National Grid was available 
to speak via phone conference at the public hearing in favor of the Petition. 
 
The President thrice called for persons wishing to testify in opposition of the Petition. 
 
There being none, President Kazinskas closed the hearing at 7:33 p.m. 
 

COMMUNICATIONS FROM THE MAYOR 
APPOINTMENTS 

 
#10447 
On a motion by Councillor Ronald Cormier and seconded by Councillor James Walsh, on 
recommendation of the Finance Committee, it was voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, 
President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, 
Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, 
George Tyros, and James Walsh, to confirm the following Appointment received from the 
Mayor: 

CHARLES LEBLANC to the position of BOARD OF ASSESSORS MEMBER for the term 
expiring May 18, 2024. 
 

 

Worcester, ss.                     
     

Then personally appeared CHARLES LEBLANC and made oath that he would faithfully 
and impartially perform the duties of BOARD OF ASSESSORS MEMBER according to law and 
the best of his abilities.  
 
#10448 
On a motion by Councillor James Walsh and seconded by Councillor Ronald Cormier, on 
recommendation of the Finance Committee, it was voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, 
President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, 
Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, 
George Tyros, and James Walsh, to confirm the following Appointment received from the 
Mayor: 

ANN TWOHIG to the position of GOLF COMMISSION MEMBER for the term expiring 
May 20, 2024. 
 

 

Worcester, ss.                     
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Then personally appeared ANN TWOHIG and made oath that she would faithfully and 
impartially perform the duties of GOLF COMMISSION MEMBER according to law and the 
best of her abilities.  
 
#10449 
On a motion by Councillor Ronald Cormier and seconded by Councillor James Walsh, on 
recommendation of the Finance Committee, it was voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, 
President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, 
Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, 
George Tyros, and James Walsh, to confirm the following Appointment received from the 
Mayor: 

ROGER TOUSIGNANT to the position of HOUSING AUTHORITY MEMBER for the 
term expiring May 25, 2026. 
 

 

Worcester, ss.                     
     

Then personally appeared ROGER TOUSIGNANT and made oath that he would 
faithfully and impartially perform the duties of HOUSING AUTHORITY MEMBER according 
to law and the best of his abilities.  
 

COMMUNICATIONS FROM THE MAYOR 
ORDERS 

 
#10450 
Reporting for the Finance Committee, Councillor James Walsh informed the Council that 
the Committee voted favorably to recommend the Authorization. He stated that this 
appropriation is to cover the cost of extraordinary repairs to the senior center. There were 
insufficient funds in their expense budget, but excess funds available in the salary account. 
 
On a motion by Councillor James Walsh and seconded by Councillor Ronald Cormier, on 
recommendation of the Finance Committee, it was voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, 
President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig 
Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, 
Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to adopt the following Authorization: 
 

AN ORDER APPROPRIATING FROM COUNCIL ON AGING DEPARTMENT 
HEAD SALARIES TO REPAIRS AND MAINTENANCE. 

 
ORDERED: That there be and is hereby appropriated the sum of Two Thousand One 
Hundred Dollars and No Cents ($2,100.00) from Council on Aging – Department Head 
Salaries to Repairs and Maintenance. 
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#10451 
Reporting for the Finance Committee, Councillor Ronald Cormier informed the Council that 
the Committee voted favorably to recommend the Authorization. He said that this is to set 
up a revolving fund account for the Gardner Health Department Prevention Activities. They 
do receive gifts and would like to establish an account. As explained in the letter, it has to be 
renewed every year and confirmed by the council. 
 
On a motion by Councillor Ronald Cormier and seconded by Councillor James Walsh, on 
recommendation of the Finance Committee, it was voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, 
President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig 
Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, 
Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to adopt the following Authorization: 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 

 
 
#10452 
Reporting for the Finance Committee, Councillor James Walsh informed the Council that 
the Committee voted favorably to recommend the Authorization. He said that the 
Department of Public Works sludge landfill is in need of sand to deal with the disposal of our 
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sludge in accordance with DEP guidelines. Since we have a gravel bank that is capable of 
providing the sand necessary, this is an appropriation from sewer to surplus account to the 
Department of Public Works to pay for 9,600 yards of sand at the rate of three dollars ($3) 
per yard. 
 
On a motion by Councillor James Walsh and seconded by Councillor Ronald Cormier, on 
recommendation of the Finance Committee, it was voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, 
President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig 
Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, 
Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to adopt the following Authorization: 
 

AN ORDER APPROPRIATING FROM SEWER SURPLUS TO DEPT. PUBLIC 
WORKS NEW EQUIPMENT. 

 
ORDERED: That there be and is hereby appropriated the sum of Twenty Seven 
Thousand Six Hundred Dollars and No Cents ($27,600.00) from Sewer Surplus to Dept. 
Public Works - New Equipment. 

 
#10453 
Reporting for the Finance Committee, Councillor James Walsh informed the Council that 
the Committee voted favorably to recommend the Authorization. He said that this has been 
a sore spot for many decades since the original construction of the middle school: 

• The lockers that were installed at the time were very narrow and there were many 
complaints of their usefulness.  

• The Chromebook that the students now have to use will not fit safely in the current 
lockers 

• The new lockers will be wider and shorter 
• The Mayor has assured that there will be a sufficient amount of lockers available to 

accommodate all the students 
 
Councillor Judy Mack would like to applaud the Mayor for these efforts. The lockers have 
been insufficient since that building opened and that they were really a waste of money. She 
thanks the Mayor for addressing this and she is sure the students will be happy to finally be 
able to put their backpack in something. 
 
On a motion by Councillor James Walsh and seconded by Councillor Ronald Cormier, on 
recommendation of the Finance Committee, it was voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, 
President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig 
Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, 
Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to adopt the following Authorization: 
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AN ORDER APPROPRIATING FROM FREE CASH TO SCHOOL NEW LOCKER 
CAP EXPENSE. 

 
ORDERED: That there be and is hereby appropriated the sum of One Hundred 
Twenty Five Thousand Dollars and No Cents ($125,000.00) from Free Cash to School 
New Locker Cap Expense. 

 
#10454 
Reporting for the Finance Committee, Councillor Ronald Cormier informed the Council that 
the Committee voted favorably to recommend the Authorization. He reminded the Council 
that earlier during the year we appropriated the money to order the filtration system that is 
being manufactured now and will be delivered this summer. It was pointed out at the time 
that we would need a second appropriation for the installation. 
 
On a motion by Councillor Ronald Cormier and seconded by Councillor James Walsh, on 
recommendation of the Finance Committee, it was voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, 
President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig 
Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, 
Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to adopt the following Authorization: 
 

AN ORDER APPROPRIATING A SUM OF MONEY FROM FREE CASH TO POOL 
PUMP INSTALLATION EXPENSE ACCOUNT. 

 
ORDERED: That there be and is hereby appropriated the sum of Forty Thousand 
Dollars and No Cents ($40,000.00) from Free Cash to the Pool Pump Installation 
Expense Account: 

 
#10455 
Reporting for the Finance Committee, Councillor James Walsh informed the Council that 
the Committee voted favorably to recommend the Authorization. He said that this was a 
project to upgrade the systems at GETV from standard (SD) to high definition (HD). Their 
equipment has not been upgraded in 11 years and it’s become difficult to find parts because it 
is outdated. The source of funding is from fees associated that we receive from Comcast. It 
must be used for cable purposes and no other. There is plenty of money to do it and it is an 
account reserve for this appropriation. 
 
On a motion by Councillor James Walsh and seconded by Councillor Ronald Cormier, on 
recommendation of the Finance Committee, it was voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, 
President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig 
Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, 
Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to adopt the following Authorization: 
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AN ORDER APPROPRIATING A SUM OF MONEY FROM AVAILABLE FUNDS-
CABLE COMMISSION FEES RESERVED TO CABLE COMMISSION - NEW 
EQUIPMENT  

 
ORDERED: That there be and is hereby appropriated the sum of ONE HUNDRED 
SIXTY-SEVEN THOUSAND, THREE HUNDRED SIXTY-EIGHT DOLLARS 
($167,368.00) from Available Funds-Cable Commission Fees Reserved to the Cable 
Commission – New Equipment.  

 
#10456 
Reporting for the Finance Committee, Councillor Ronald Cormier informed the Council that 
the Committee voted favorably to recommend the Authorization. He said that the Mayor’s 
letter indicated that we were able to keep the pool open a couple weeks longer last fall 
because of the pandemic. That left a little bit of a shortfall for doing this. 
 
On a motion by Councillor Ronald Cormier and seconded by Councillor James Walsh, on 
recommendation of the Finance Committee, it was voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, 
President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig 
Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, 
Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to adopt the following Authorization: 
 

AN ORDER APPROPRIATING A SUM OF MONEY FROM FREE CASH TO POOL 
DEPT. SALARIES ACCOUNT. 

 
ORDERED: That there be and is hereby appropriated the sum of Two Thousand 
Dollars and No Cents ($2,000.00) from Free Cash to the Pool Dept. Salaries Account: 

 
#10457 
Reporting for the Finance Committee, Councillor Ronald Cormier informed the Council that 
the Committee voted favorably to recommend the Authorization. He said that there have 
been a significant turnover of hires, particularly in the Fire Department. These are all pre-
employment physicals, drug testing, psychological testing and a vast array of tests that are 
needed before we hire a new employee. 
 
On a motion by Councillor Ronald Cormier and seconded by Councillor James Walsh, on 
recommendation of the Finance Committee, it was voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, 
President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig 
Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, 
Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to adopt the following Authorization: 
 

AN ORDER APPROPRIATING FROM FREE CASH TO HR MEDICAL EXAMS 
ACCOUNT. 
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ORDERED: That there be and is hereby appropriated the sum of Five Thousand 
Dollars and No Cents ($5,000.00) from Free Cash to the HR Medical Exams Account. 

 
 
Councillor James Walsh recommend that the following items be referred to the Committee 
of the whole for study and report. These are all items regarding the FY2022 budget: 
 
#10458 – An Order to Raise and Appropriate $12,756,793.93 for the Various Departments for 
the Salary & Labor Budgets for Fiscal Year 2022. 
 
#10459 – An Order to Raise and Appropriate $22,955,217.26 for the Various Departments for 
the Expense Budget for Fiscal Year 2022. 
 
#10460 – An Order to Raise and Appropriate $24,819,828.00 for the School Department 
Budget for Fiscal Year 2022. 
 
#10461 – An Order Appropriating $9,901,437.46 from Available Enterprise Funds – Receipts 
Reserved to FY2022 Sewer, Water, Golf, Landfill Closure, and Solid Waste Enterprise Funds. 
 
#10462 – An Order Appropriating $80,765.72 from Available Funds – Cable Commission Fees 
Reserved to the Fiscal Year 2022 Cable Commission Budget. 
 
#10463 – An Order Appropriating $81,008.39 from Available Funds – Parking Meter Receipts 
Reserved to Fiscal Year 2022 City Treasurer, Parking Meter Clerk Salary and Parking Meter 
Maintenance; DPW Parking Meter Maintenance; and, DPW Maintenance Crew Salary & 
Wages. 
 
#10464 – An Order Authorizing Fiscal Year 2022 Departmental Revolving Funds. 
 
#10465 – An Order Transferring $101,456.25 from Sewer Surplus/Retained Earnings to Fund 
FY2022 Budget. 
 
#10466 – An Order Transferring $4,722.28 from Solid Waste Surplus/Retained Earnings to 
Fund FY2022 Revenue Budget. 
 
#10467 – An Order Transferring $142,540.95 from Water Surplus/Retained Earnings to Fund 
FY2022 Revenue Budget. 
 
#10468 – An Order Transferring $79,200.00 from Landfill Surplus/Retained Earnings to Fund 
FY2022 Revenue Budget. 
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On a motion by Councillor James Walsh and seconded by Councillor Ronald Cormier, on 
recommendation of the Finance Committee, it was voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, 
President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig 
Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, 
Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to refer these items to committee of the whole. 
 

COMMUNICATIONS FROM THE MAYOR 
ORDINANCES 

 
#10469 
Reporting for the Finance Committee, Councillor James Walsh informed the Council that 
the Committee voted favorably to recommend that the Ordinance to be referred back to the 
Finance Committee to clear some confusion in the language regarding union and non-union 
personnel’s (police and fire). 
 
On a motion by Councillor James Walsh and seconded by Councillor Ronald Cormier, on 
recommendation of the Finance Committee, it was voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, 
President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig 
Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, 
Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to refer this item to Finance Committee for 
study and report: 
 
An Ordinance to Amend Code of the City of Gardner, Chapter 171, Thereof, Entitled 
“Personnel” by Amending Section 14: Holidays Designated, Section 44: Compensation in 
Lieu of Paid Holidays, and Section 60: Holidays with Pay. 
 

PETITIONS, APPLICATIONS, COMMUNICATIONS, ETC. 
 
#10470 
Councillor George Tyros announced that he will be recusing himself from this item due to a 
personal relationship to the Demetrios Tyros. 
 
Reporting for the Finance Committee, Councillor Ronald Cormier informed the Council that 
the Committee voted favorably to recommend the Authorization. He said that Demetrios 
Tyros is a teacher in the school department and will be working with the school department 
maintenance crew in the summer time.  
 
On a motion by Councillor Ronald Cormier and seconded by Councillor James Walsh, on 
recommendation of the Finance Committee, it was voted on call of the roll, ten (10) yeas, 
President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig 
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Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, 
Judy Mack, and James Walsh, to adopt the following Authorization: 
 

APPROVAL OF EXEMPTION PURSUANT TO G.L. C.268A, §20(b) FINANCIAL 
INTEREST OF DEMETRIOS TYROS CONTRACT FOR SEASONAL EMPLOYMENT  

 
VOTED: To approve an Exemption pursuant to G.L. C. 268A, §20(b) in the Matter of 
a Financial Interest by Demetrios Tyros for a Contract for summer maintenance work 
for the City of Gardner School Department. 

 
#10471 
On a motion by Councillor Craig Cormier seconded by Councillor George Tyros, it was voted 
on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James 
Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott 
Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to refer this item 
to Safety Committee for study and report: A Communication from the Traffic Commission 
relative to Summer Street Parking. 
 
#10472 
Councillor Nathan Boudreau informed the Council that the Public Service Committee 
favorably recommend that this ordinance be referred to the City Clerk to draft the proposed 
ordinance amendment. It is not currently in ordinance form to be submitted for first 
printing. 
 
On a motion by Councillor Nathan Boudreau seconded by Councillor James Walsh, it was 
voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors 
James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, 
Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to refer 
this item to City Clerk to put in ordinance form and be placed on the calendar for the next 
meeting: An Ordinance to Amend the Code of the City of Gardner Chapter 632, Section 3, 
Entitled “Sale of City-owned watershed land.” 
 
#10473 
Reporting for the Public Safety Committee, Councillor Craig Cormier informed the Council 
that the Committee voted favorably to recommend this license. He said that the applicant is 
in good standing with their taxes and that the Police Chief had not issues. Building 
Commissioner also said that his issues with parking have been satisfied. 
 
On a motion by Councillor Craig Cormier seconded by Councillor Karen Hardern, it was 
voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors 
James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, 
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Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to approve 
the following license: Application by Blake Motors, 412 Main Street, for a License to Buy & 
Sell Secondhand Motor Vehicles, Class 2 
 
#10474 
On a motion by Councillor Craig Cormier and seconded by Councillor Karen Hardern, it was 
voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors 
James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, 
Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh to Refer to 
Public Safety Committee for study and report An Application by Auto Mart, 182 West Street, 
for a License to Buy & Sell Secondhand Motor Vehicles, Class 2. 
 

REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES 
PUBLIC SERVICE COMMITTEE 

 
#10442 
Councillor Nathan Boudreau, Chairman of the Public Service Committee, reported the 
Committee voted to recommend that the Petition be granted. 
 
On a motion by Councillor Nathan Boudreau and seconded by Councillor Karen Hardern, on 
recommendation of the Public Service Committee, it was voted on call of the roll, eleven 
(11) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, 
Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott Joseph Graves, Karen 
Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to adopt the following Order: 
  

 By the City Council of the City of Gardner, Massachusetts 
 

Notice having been given and public hearing held, as provided by law, 
 

IT IS HEREBY ORDERED: 
 

That NATIONAL GRID and VERIZON NEW ENGLAND, INC. (formerly known as 
NEW ENGLAND TELEPHONE AND TELEGRAPH COMPANY) be and they are 
hereby granted joint or identical locations for and permission to erect and maintain 
poles and wires to be placed thereon, together with such sustaining and protecting 
fixtures as said Companies may deem necessary, in the public way or ways hereinafter 
referred to, as requested in petition of said companies dated the 7th day of June 2021. 
 

 All construction under this order shall be in accordance with the following 
conditions: 
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 Poles shall be of sound timber, and reasonably straight, and shall be set 
substantially at the points indicated upon the plan marked – Connors Street – Gardner, 
Massachusetts.  
 

No. #30079547………………Dated: June 7, 2021 - filed with this order. 
 

There may be attached to said poles by NATIONAL GRID and VERIZON NEW 
ENGLAND, INC. such wires, cables and fixtures as needed in their business and all of 
said wires and cables shall be placed at a height of not less than twenty (20) feet from 
the ground. 
 

The following are the public ways or part of ways along which the poles above 
referenced to may be erected, and the number of poles which may be erected thereon 
under this order: 

 

Connors Street -  National Grid and Verizon New England, Inc., to install 1 Jointly 
Owned Pole on Connors Street beginning at a point approximately 299 feet north of 
the centerline of the intersection of City Hall Ave and Connors Street and continuing 
approximately 26 feet in an east direction. Installing pole 1-50 in city ROW in order to 
remove primary span between pole 1, pole 2, and pole 1-1. 
 
Also for permission to lay and maintain underground laterals, cables and wires in the 
above or intersecting public ways for the purpose of making connections with such 
poles and buildings as each of said petitioners may desire for distributing purposes. 
 
 

PUBLIC SAFETY COMMITTEE 
 

#10443 
Reporting for the Public Safety Committee on Calendar item #10443, Committee Chairman 
Craig Cormier informed the Council that Police Chief Richard Braks reported that the Police 
Department has no issues with the applicant. Chairman Cormier added that the applicant 
was in “Good Standing” and that they were up to date on their taxes. 
 
On a motion made by Councillor Craig Cormier seconded by Councillor Karen Hardern it 
was voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors 
James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, 
Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to grant 
HOPEFUL Boutique a License to Deal in Secondhand Articles at 29 Pleasant Street for a 
period of June 6, 2021 through April 30, 2022. 
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#10444 
Reporting for the Public Safety Committee on Calendar item #10444, Committee Chairman 
Craig Cormier informed the Council that Police Chief Richard Braks reported that the Police 
Department has no issues with the applicant. Chairman Cormier added that the applicant 
was in “Good Standing” and that they were up to date on their taxes. 
 
On a motion made by Councillor Craig Cormier seconded by Councillor Karen Hardern it 
was voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors 
James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, 
Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to grant 
GameStop Inc., d/b/a GameStop #3725 a License to Deal in Secondhand Articles at 376 
Timpany Blvd for a period of June 6, 2021 through April 30, 2022. 
 
#10445 
Reporting for the Public Safety Committee on Calendar item #10445, Committee Chairman 
Craig Cormier informed the Council that Police Chief Richard Braks reported that the Police 
Department has no issues with the applicant. Chairman Cormier added that the applicant 
was in “Good Standing” and that they were up to date on their taxes. 
 
On a motion made by Councillor Craig Cormier seconded by Councillor George Tyros it was 
voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors 
James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, 
Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to grant 
Brian’s Bowlaway, Inc. a Bowling Alley License at 123 Main Street. 
 

UNFINISHED BUSINESS AND METTERS FOR RECONSIDERATION 
 

#10439 
On a motion by Councillor James Walsh and seconded by Councillor Ronald Cormier, it was 
voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors 
James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, 
Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh to pass the 
following ordinance and send it to final printing: 
 
AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE CODE OF THE CITY OF GARDNER, CHAPTER 171 
THEREOF, ENTITLED “PERSONNEL” TO CHANGE THE COMPENSATION SCHEDULE 
EXHIBIT E. 
 
Be it Ordained by the City Council of the City of Gardner as follows: 
 



 
REGULAR MEETING OF JUNE 7, 2021 

_____________________________________________________________________________________ 

Page 14 of 17 

CITY OF GARDNER     IN CITY COUNCIL 

Section 1. 
 
Exhibit E: Compensation Schedule of Section 171-68 of Chapter 171, Personnel, of the Code of 
the City of Gardner is hereby amended by the following: 
  
B. NON-UNION DIRECT AND SUPERVISORY STAFF POSITIONS: 
 
Position     Grade  Annual  Weekly 
 
Senior Civil Engineer    G-9  $74,600.54  $1,434.63 
 
C.  NON-UNION STAFF POSITIONS: 
 
Position 

05/01/2021 Hourly 
Step 1   Step 2   Step 3 

 
Council on Aging  
Outreach Coordinator   $15.00 
 
Transfer Station Monitor  $15.00   $16.00   $17.00 
 
Section 2. 
 
Section C of Exhibit E: Compensation Schedule of Section 171-68 of Chapter 171, Personnel, of 
the Code of the City of Gardner is hereby amended adding by the following: 
 

07/01/2020 (Hourly) 
Step 1   Step 2   Step 3 

 
COVID Temporary Staff  $15.00 
 
FIRST PRINTING – MAY 26, 2021 
FINAL PRINTING – JUNE 16, 2021 
 
#10440 
On a motion by Councillor Ronald Cormier and seconded by Councillor Karen Hardern, it was 
voted on call of the roll, ten (10) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James 
Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott 
Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, George Tyros, James Walsh and one (1) nay, Councillor Judy 
Mack, to pass the following ordinance and send it to final printing: 
 
AN ORDINANCE RELATIVE TO ADDITIONAL COMPENSATION FOR COLLEGE 
CREDITS RECEIVED BY PERSONNEL OF THE POLICE AND FIRE DEPARTMENTS 
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Be it Ordained by the City Council of the City of Gardner as follows: 
 
Section 1. 
 
Section 63 of Chapter 171, Personnel, of the Code of the City of Gardner is hereby amended by 
deleting and repealing Section 63: Fire Chief, and inserting in place thereof, the following: 
 
§ 171-63 Fire Chief: 
 
A Fire Chief who has completed courses in a degree granted program toward a degree in Fire 
Science offered by a college, which is certified by any state agency for such certification shall 
receive the following additional compensation annually: 
 
  Associate’s Degree: Two Thousand Dollars ($2,000.00) per year 
  Bachelor’s Degree: Four Thousand Dollars ($4,000.00) per year 
  Master’s Degree: Six Thousand Dollars ($6,000.00) per year 
      
 
The maximum amount of additional compensation shall not exceed Six Thousand Dollars 
($6,000.00) per year per year. 
 
FIRST PRINTING – MAY 26, 2021 
FINAL PRINTING – JUNE 16, 2021 
 
#10441 
On a motion by Councillor Ronald Cormier and seconded by Councillor Karen Hardern, it was 
voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James 
Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott 
Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh to pass the 
following ordinance and send it to final printing: 
 
AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE CODE OF THE CITY OF GARDNER, ARTICLE IX, 
ENTITLED “VACATION OF CITY OFFICERS AND EMPLOYEES,” OF CHAPTER 171, 
THEREOF, ENTITLED “PERSONNEL” 
  
Section 1. 
 
Article IX of Chapter 171, Personnel, of the Code of the City of Gardner is hereby amended by 
deleting and repealing §171-43 Payment for accumulated vacation time, Article IX: Vacations 
for City Officers and Employees, and inserting in place thereof, the following: 
 
 
§ 171-43 Payment for accumulated vacation time. 
 

https://www.ecode360.com/16123119#16123119
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A. Upon termination, resignation or retirement the annual allotment of vacation time for the 
year in which the employee’s employment ends shall be prorated monthly from the date 
the employee’s employment ends. 
 

B. In the event that an employee terminates employment with the City, any vacation accrued 
will be paid to the employee. If an employee dies, any accrued vacation days shall be paid 
to the estate of said deceased employee. 

 
FIRST PRINTING – MAY 26, 2021 
FINAL PRINTING – JUNE 16, 2021 
 
#10446 
President Kazinskas informed the Council that this item was in the City Council and referred 
to the Committee of the Whole on May 17, 2021. There was an informal meeting earlier this 
evening regarding the Petition for Home Rule Legislation Entitled An Act Exempting 
Certain Positions in the City of Gardner from the Provisions of Civil Service. 
 
On a motion by Councillor James Boone and seconded by Councillor George Tyros, it was 
voted on call of the roll, eleven (11) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors 
James Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, 
Scott Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh to adopt A 
Petition for Home Rule Legislation Entitled An Act Exempting Certain Positions in the City 
of Gardner from the Provisions of Civil Service: 
 
AN ACT EXEMPTING CERTAIN POSITIONS IN THE CITY OF GARDNER FROM THE 
PROVISIONS OF CIVIL SERVICE. 
 
Voted: To petition the General Court that legislation be adopted precisely as follows. The 
General Court may make clerical or editorial changes of form only to the bill, unless the 
Mayor and City Council approve amendments to the bill before enactment by the General 
Court. The Mayor and City Council are hereby authorized to approve amendments which 
shall be within the scope of the general public objectives of this petition.  
 
AN ACT RELATIVE TO THE EXEMPTING CERTAIN POSITIONS IN THE CITY OF 
GARDNER FROM THE PROVISIONS OF CIVIL SERVICE 
 
Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives in General Court assembled, and by 
the authority of the same, as follows: 
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SECTION 1. All positions in the City of Gardner Police Department below the rank of 
Deputy Chief shall be exempt from the provisions of Chapter 31 of the Massachusetts 
General Laws. 
 
SECTION 2. The provisions of Section 1 shall not impair the civil service status of any 
person holding a position governed by said Chapter 31 on the effective date of this Act. 
 
 SECTION 3. This Act shall take effect upon its passage. 
 

NEW BUSINESS 
 

Councillor Nathan Boudreau wanted to inform the residents that you cannot own chickens 
pending upon zoning location. He would like to propose an ordinance to resolve this issue. 
Sometime next week he will be submitting a proposal under Rule 13 to Chairman 
Dernalowicz. 
 
Councillor Judy Mack would like to explain her “no” vote on item #10440. She said that in 
her opinion, other city department heads deserve the same compensation and that this 
actually could extend out to the firefighters and patrol officers.  She thinks that we’ve 
opened a can of worms and that it’s one that the city can’t necessarily afford. Like she stated 
at the last meeting “what’s good for one or three, is good for everybody else so all the power 
to the other department heads and other bargaining units, whether you have an associate's 
bachelors of masters it shouldn't just be connected to your title.” 

 
President Kazinskas made an announcement. Due to the predicted heat wave over the next 
couple days, the Senior Center will be open until 9:00 p.m. tomorrow, June 8th and 
Wednesday, June 9th for any senior who would like to get into the air conditioning and be 
able to cool off. 
 

CLOSING PRAYER 
 

President Kazinskas led the Council in the Closing Prayer. 
 
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 

On a motion by Councillor Nathan Boudreau and seconded by Councillor Craig Cormier on 
call of the roll, it was voted ten (11) yeas, President Elizabeth Kazinskas and Councillors James 
Boone, Nathan Boudreau, Craig Cormier, Ronald Cormier, Aleksander Dernalowicz, Scott 
Joseph Graves, Karen Hardern, Judy Mack, George Tyros, and James Walsh, to adjourn at 8:36 
p.m. 
Accepted by the City Council:   
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